

The Kids Are Not Alright:

How Private Equity Profits Off of Behavioral Health Services for Vulnerable and At-Risk Youth



Eileen O'Grady | eileen.ogrady@pestakeholder.org



Key Points

- Private equity firms are increasingly investing in behavioral services for children and adolescents, including services for youth with intellectual and developmental disabilities, services for youth in foster care, services for youth in the juvenile justice system, troubled teen programs, and autism services.
- Private equity has a troubling track record in investing in youth behavioral services. The private equity business model, which focuses on outsized returns over short time horizons, may prioritize profit over the well-being of children. Cost-cutting tactics at private-equity-owned youth behavioral companies, such as cutting staff, relying on unlicensed staff, and failing to maintain facilities, can lead to abuse, neglect, and unsafe living conditions for youth under the care of those companies.
- Despite horrific conditions at some youth behavioral health companies, their private equity owners have in some cases reaped massive profits.
- This report examines several key areas of youth behavioral services:
 - Companies in the troubled teen industry (TTI), including Aspen Education Group owned by Bain Capital; and Family Help & Wellness owned by Trinity Hunt Partners.







- Not Alriaht
- For-profit foster care companies, including **the Mentor Network** owned by Centerbridge Partners; and Sequel Youth & Family Services owned by Altamont Capital.
- Services for youth with intellectual and developmental disabilities (I/ DD), including AdvoServ (aka Bellwether Behavioral Health) owned by GI Partners and later by Wellspring Capital Management.
- Autism services companies, which have been increasingly bought up by private equity firms in the last several years.
- Appendix A includes a list of youth behavioral services companies owned by private equity firms as of December 2021.

Private equity firms are increasingly investing in companies specializing in behavioral services for children and adolescents. This includes services for youth with intellectual and developmental disabilities; services for youth in foster care; services for youth in the juvenile justice system; troubled teen programs; and autism services.¹

Behavioral health services for youth are largely privatized. Non-profit organizations operate most facilities, but increasingly for-profit companies, including companies owned by private equity firms, make up a significant share of providers.

For-profit youth behavioral health facilities and for-profit foster care have garnered criticism from youth justice and disability rights advocates. In residential facilities, criticism has included:

- Inadequate counseling or education services;
- Physical, sexual, and emotional abuse;
- Forced isolation;
- Use of physical and chemical restraints;
- Squalid living conditions.

In privatized foster care companies, concerns include:

- Inadequate screening of foster parents,
- Increasing workloads for social workers and high social worker turnover,
- Filling beds using a quota system, and
- Relying on unlicensed workers.²

The private equity business model may exacerbate these problems. Private equity firms often aim to double or triple their investment over 4-7 years. The pursuit of these outsized return expectations over relatively short time horizons can lead to cost-cutting that hurts care. In addition, use of high levels of debt can divert cash from operations to interest payments and dividends paid out to private equity owners.







Private equity firms' focus on reducing expenses at its youth services companies in many cases means cutting staff, relying on unlicensed staff, and failing to adequately train staff. Low pay may also make it difficult to attract and retain staff. Inadequate staffing can create dangerous conditions for youth, particularly in residential facilities; insufficient supervision may lead to youth getting hurt or hurting themselves, receiving incorrect medications, or being physically or medically restrained.

Despite the horrific conditions at some private-equity-owned youth services companies, private equity firms have been able to reap massive profits. For example, in just two years of owning foster care and disability services provider The Mentor Network, Centerbridge Capital and the Vistria Group have siphoned almost half a billion dollars in debt-funded dividends from the company. Alaris Royalty, which owned foster care and troubled teen company Sequel Youth & Family Services, reported generating a \$71 million profit, or 23% annual return, on its investment in the company.³

A tangled web of county, state, and federal agencies regulate services for children and youth, and different states have a wide variety of laws and standards that regulate a variety of services, from foster care to services for youth with disabilities to juvenile detention. As companies grow and operate in multiple states and provide a variety of services regulated by numerous agencies and laws, it is increasingly difficult to ensure safety for youth and create accountability for providers.⁴

Limited regulation of youth behavioral services coupled with the private equity playbook of maximizing profit over short time horizons raises profound concerns about the increasing investment by private equity firms in the sector. This report will examine how private equity investments in several key areas of youth behavioral services have impacted quality of care.







The Troubled Teen Industry (TTI)

The Trouble Teen Industry (TTI) refers to a collection of companies and services designed to change and control the behavior of youth with behavioral challenges, youth with depression, anxiety, or addiction disorders, and youth who act out in ways their parents have difficulty managing. These services include therapeutic boarding schools, residential treatment centers, religious academies, wilderness programs, boot camps, and drug rehabilitation centers.⁵

Concerns raised by TTI survivors and youth advocates about widespread abuses in the industry have garnered increasing scrutiny in recent years. Reports of abuse include inappropriate use of seclusion and restraints, restricted outside communication, medical and nutritional neglect, degrading discipline, and violations of basic human rights.⁶

In September 2021, the US Department of Health and Human Services' Office of the Inspector General announced it will begin investigating abuse and neglect of children in congregate care facilities.⁷ In October 2021, Rep. Ro Khanna (D-CA) and Sen. Jeff Merkley (D-OR) announced a plan to introduce federal legislation to regulate youth residential treatment centers.⁸



While there is increasing awareness of the risks of TTI, private equity's role in the industry has largely been unreported. However, several large TTI companies have been owned by private equity firms. For example, Aspen Education, one of the most well-known TTI companies, was owned by multiple private equity firms including Bain Capital, which owned the company for almost a decade until 2015.⁹

Despite the growing scrutiny of TTI, private equity firms have continued to invest in the industry. In 2020, private equity firms Veronis Suhler Stevenson (VSS) and Cimarron Healthcare Capital acquired Ascent Behavioral Health, a TTI company operating wilderness therapy programs, residential treatment and therapeutic boarding schools.¹⁰ In February 2021 Pine Tree Equity invested in Innercept, which runs teen residential behavioral health treatment facilities.¹¹ In June 2021 Onex Partners bought Newport Academy, an operator of therapeutic boarding schools and other mental health programs for teens.¹²

Aspen Education Group – Troubled teen programs (TTI), residential behavioral health

Aspen Education Group ran boarding schools, wilderness therapy programs, special needs summer camps, residential treatment facilities, and weight loss programs for youth. Throughout its almost two decades of private equity ownership under various firms, Aspen faced scrutiny for numerous reports of abuse and neglect at its troubled teen programs across the United States. However, despite concerns around quality, Aspen's private equity ownership and the impacts of its business model have largely escaped scrutiny.

Most recently, Aspen was owned by Bain Capital's CRC Health Group, which acquired Aspen in 2006 and held it until 2015, when CRC was acquired by publicly traded Acadia Healthcare.¹³ By the time Bain acquired Aspen, the company already faced allegations of abuse and wrongful death of teenage clients after eight years of ownership by private equity firms the Sprout Group, Frazier Healthcare, and Warburg Pincus. Under Bain, these allegations continued until Acadia acquired the company in 2015 and many of its programs were closed, sold, or rebranded.¹⁴

Aspen Education Group Ownership:

- **1998:** Private equity firms the Sprout Group and Frazier Healthcare formed Aspen Education Group.¹⁵
- 2002: Private equity firm Warburg Pincus invested in Aspen.¹⁶
- **2006:** Aspen was acquired by CRC Health Group, an addiction treatment company owned at the time by private equity firm Bain Capital.¹⁷
- February 2015: CRC was acquired by publicly traded Acadia Healthcare.¹⁸





Aspen and CRC were very profitable for Bain. Bain first acquired CRC in a \$720 million leveraged buyout – including \$600 million in debt added to CRC's balance sheet – and then immediately acquired Aspen. Under Bain, the combined CRC/ Aspen's revenue nearly doubled.¹⁹ CRC reported paying Bain more than \$22.6 million in fees.²⁰ Bain Capital sold CRC in 2015 for almost \$1.2 billion.²¹

While Bain reaped substantial profit from Aspen and CRC, safety and quality issues abounded at Aspen facilities. The Salon article reported employees' allegations that Aspen and CRC boosted patient numbers while cutting expenses.²²

Regulatory actions led to the closure of multiple Aspen facilities. For example, in 2009 the state of Oregon shut down Aspen's Mount Bachelor Academy, a boarding school for troubled youth in central Oregon, following an investigation by the state's



Department of Human Services (DHS). The investigation found that students were subjected to sleep deprivation, strenuous work projects, and sexualized role-play in front of peers and adults.²³ In three lawsuits, a total of 51 former students alleged abuse by Mount Bachelor and Aspen. The cases were settled out of court in 2014.²⁴

The same year Oregon DHS shut down Mount Bachelor, the department also shut down Aspen's SageWalk Wilderness School in Hampton, Oregon after a 16-year-old boy died of a heat stroke while on one of the program's rigorous wilderness hikes.²⁵ At an adolescent addiction program in Santa Cruz, California, staff made

complaints to state regulatory agencies that after Bain acquired CRC/Aspen, the company began to cut back expenses like staffing levels and drug testing kits.²⁶ In 2010, the California Department of Human Services cited the facility for understaffing and failing to submit incident reports, demanding corrective action.²⁷

In 2015, Bain sold CRC/Aspen to Acadia Healthcare.²⁸ Since then, Aspen has been rebranded and most Aspen facilities have been spun off.²⁹ However, Aspen's legacy





is carried on by Family Help & Wellness, another private-equity-owned TTI company with close ties to Aspen (see below).

Bain Capital remains invested in behavioral health. In 2020, Bain acquired Broadstep Behavioral Health, which provides services for children and adults with intellectual and development disabilities (I/DD), mental illness, and co-occurring disorders at 86 facilities across Wisconsin, North Carolina, New Jersey, Illinois and South Carolina.³⁰

Family Help & Wellness – Troubled teen programs (TTI), residential behavioral health

Family Help & Wellness (FHW) runs wilderness therapy, residential treatment, and transition programs for teens. It claims to be the leading provider of private pay behavioral health services for adolescents and young adults with 20 programs and almost 800 employees across six states: Utah, Arizona, New Mexico, North Carolina, Idaho, and Colorado.³¹

FHW is owned by private equity firm Trinity Hunt Partners, which first invested in 2014.³² FHW has close ties to Aspen Education Group: the company was founded in 2008 by Tim Dupell,³³ former EVP and CFO of Aspen,³⁴ and multiple Aspen sites that were closed reopened under FHW.³⁵

For example, Aspen owned Island View RTC, a residential treatment center for troubled teens based in Salt Lake City.^{36 37} Island View closed in April 2014 and was acquired by FHW.³⁸

A 2020 investigation by NPR Utah found that calls to local police increased 40% after the facility reopened under Family Help & Wellness as Elevations, and the rate of calls related to abuse, sex offenses, or suicide increased even more.³⁹ Inspection reports





for Elevations from 2015 through 2019 showed 35 violations, including missing documentation for staff training and seclusion methods, not enough food, and repeated citations for mold in the bathrooms.⁴⁰

FHW also operates Solstice East, a residential treatment center for girls in Buncombe County, North Carolina. Solstice East was the subject of numerous investigations by North Carolina

Department of Health and Human Services in 2018, 2019, 2020, and 2021, including a 151-page report in 2020 that outlined issues with medication management, restrictive interventions, isolating patients, and limiting contact between patients and families.⁴¹

Equinox, FHW's boys residential treatment center in Hendersonville, North Carolina, has also been cited numerous times for violations, including an August 2021 investigation that cited the company for inadequate training for staff, having unlicensed staff distributing medications, and failing to maintain the facility in a safe and clean manner.⁴²

Foster Care

Foster care in the United States has become increasingly privatized, with many state and local child welfare agencies contracting with private entities to find placements for children. These private organizations can be non-profit or for-profit agencies. Reports of abuse and neglect at for-profit foster care agencies have attracted scrutiny from regulators and lawmakers.

A 2015 study conducted by the US Senate Finance Committee into for-profit foster care found that 31 of the 33 states that participated in the study reported using private agencies to provide foster care services.⁴³ The report found that, while foster care providers are "sometimes impossible to monitor," the privatized system can lead to prioritization of profits over children's well-being.⁴⁴

The largest for-profit foster care company, the Mentor Network (which recently rebranded as Sevita Health⁴⁵), has been owned by private equity firms for two decades. It is currently owned by private equity firms Centerbridge Partners and the Vistria Group. Profiled below, Mentor has come under fire for allegations of abuse and neglect of children under its care. Its private equity owners have meanwhile collected hundreds of millions of dollars of dividends from the company.





Mentor Network (Sevita) - Foster care, residential I/DD services

The Mentor Network* is one of the largest for-profit foster care companies in the US. It also provides residential and community services to children and adults with intellectual and developmental disabilities (I/DD) and brain and spinal cord injuries, and to youth with emotional, behavioral and medically complex challenges.⁴⁶

Over the last two decades, Mentor has faced numerous allegations of widespread abuse, neglect, and deaths at its foster care and residential programs. Five private equity firms have owned Mentor throughout the entire period.

Between 2001 and 2014, private equity firms Vestar Capital, Madison Dearborn Capital Partners, and Windrose Health Investors owned Mentor.⁴⁷ In 2014 they took Mentor public, with Vestar retaining a majority stake in the company.⁴⁸ Private equity firms Centerbridge Partners and the Vistria Group took Mentor private again in 2019 and own the company today.⁴⁹

Mentor Network's PE Ownership Timeline

- March 2001: Private equity firms Madison Dearborn Capital Partners and Windrose Health Investors acquired Mentor as a carveout from Magellan Health Services.⁵⁰
- June 2006: Private equity firm Vestar Capital Partners acquired Mentor from Madison Dearborn and Windrose Health.⁵¹
- September 2014: Vestar took Mentor through an IPO.⁵² Vestar retained a majority of Mentor's stock throughout the period it was publicly-traded.⁵³
- March 2019: Private equity firms Centerbridge Partners and the Vistria Group took Mentor private through a leveraged buyout.⁵⁴

Despite ongoing regulatory scrutiny for quality and safety concerns at Mentor, Centerbridge and Vistria have collected almost half a billion dollars in debt-funded dividends from the company over the course of their two-year ownership. In October 2019, just six months after they acquired Mentor, Centerbridge Partners and Vistria Group paid themselves a \$100 million debt-funded dividend from the company.⁵⁵ In February 2021, Centerbridge and Vistria took out additional debt on The Mentor Network in part to pay themselves a \$375 million dividend. The new debt brought Mentor's debt/EBITDA ratio to about 6.5x.⁵⁶

^{*} In September 2021 the Mentor Network announced it will rebrand as Sevita. In this report we will refer to the company as the Mentor Network. See: <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/nations-leader-in-specialized-health-care-moves-forward-under-a-new-brand-301381984.html</u>







Allegations of Abuse and Neglect Under Mentor Network

A 2017 investigation by the US Senate Committee on Finance found that at least 86 children died in a 10-year period while in the custody of Mentor (between 2005 and 2014). In only 13 of those deaths did the company conduct an internal investigation.⁵⁷ While representatives from Mentor claimed that its death rates were "comparable to national norms," the committee countered that: "Mentor's death rate among foster children is 42% higher than the national average."⁵⁸

The Senate investigation was in part prompted by a 2015 investigation by Buzzfeed News into abuse and the deaths of healthy foster children under the care of Mentor. Mentor employees told Buzzfeed that the company's focus on increasing profits led to cutting corners on services meant to ensure the safety of foster children. According to the workers interviewed by Buzzfeed, one primary way of cutting costs was to increase caseloads for Mentor's social workers. A former Mentor Network worker told Buzzfeed News, "In therapeutic foster care you are supposed to have 10 kids. So you may have 15 kids. You may have to hire people without licenses because you can get away with it."⁵⁹

In December 2020, US Senate Finance Committee Chairman Chuck Grassley (R-IA) and Ranking Member Ron Wyden (D-OR) released two investigative reports regarding Mentor's services for people with intellectual and developmental disabilities in Iowa and Oregon. The







reports found recurring critical incidents and a consistent pattern of substandard care by Mentor. $^{\rm 60}$

These issues persisted through the duration of the Senate investigation; for example, just weeks before the final report was completed, state regulators in Oregon discovered so many violations at a Mentor home that they shut the facility down for good.⁶¹ Three months later, Centerbridge and Vistria collected a \$375 million debt-funded dividend from Mentor.⁶²

Mentor has grown substantially this year: in 2021 it acquired at least five other companies that primarily operate homes for people with intellectual and developmental disabilities (I/DD).

- February 2021: Mentor acquired D&S Community Services, providing group homes, foster care services, and home care for people with I/DD.⁶³
- April 2021: Mentor acquired SageCare, a pediatric therapy company in Texas.⁶⁴
- July 2021: Mentor acquired New Directions, which provides home and community services for people with I/DD in Minnesota.⁶⁵
- September 2021: Mentor acquired Good Neighbor Homes, operates 55 group homes for people with I/DD across Virginia.⁶⁶
- October 2021: Mentor acquired multiple residential, supportive living, and day centers for people with I/DD in seven states: Alabama, Georgia, Illinois, Indiana, Kentucky, Mississippi, and Missouri.⁶⁷

Sequel Youth & Family Services – Foster care, troubled teen programs (TTI), residential behavioral health, juvenile detention

Sequel Youth & Family Services operates residential programs for at-risk youth, including youth in foster care and the juvenile justice system, and youth with behavioral issues. Sequel is a leading provider of youth behavioral services in the US, and until recently claimed to serve 10,000 people at 50 locations in 21 states.⁶⁸ However, reports of abuse and neglect at Sequel homes as well as pressure and investigations by state and local governments have led to over a dozen facility closures and severed contracts with state agencies since 2019.⁶⁹

Sequel's Private Equity Owners

Sequel has been owned by different private equity firms for at least 13 years. It is currently owned by Altamont Capital Partners, which acquired Sequel in August 2017 through a leveraged buyout from Canadian private equity firm Alaris Royalty.⁷⁰ Alaris reported generating a \$71 million profit, or 23% annual return, on its investment in Sequel.⁷¹





Timeline of Sequel Youth & Family Services PE Ownership

- Patriot Capital invested in Sequel at an unknown date and exited its investment in 2008.⁷²
- Private equity firm Levine Leichtman Capital Partners (LLCP) acquired Sequel in 2010.⁷³
- Private equity firm Alaris Royalty bought Sequel from LLCP in 2013.74
- Private equity firm Altamont Capital Partners bought Sequel from Alaris in 2017.75

Altamont Capital Partners Operating Partner Jerry Rhodes serves on Sequel's board of directors. Rhodes previously served as COO and then CEO for CRC Health, a Bain Capital-backed behavioral health company that owned Aspen Education Group (profiled above).⁷⁶



Typical bedroom at Sequel's Courtland, AL facility - <u>Alabama Disabilities Advocacy Program</u>

Both Altamont and Alaris added substantial debt to Sequel over the course of their respective ownership. In August 2016, Alaris completed a dividend recapitalization of Sequel in part to pay itself a shareholder dividend. After Altamont acquired Sequel in a leveraged buyout in 2017, it added additional debt to Sequel's balance sheet at least three more times, in 2017, 2018, and 2021, totaling at least \$121.5 million.⁷⁷





Foster youth make up about a quarter of the population at Sequel's residential facilities. States pay Sequel to house and treat children in foster care and children in the juvenile justice system.⁷⁸ In a presentation at University of Baltimore in 2015, Sequel Co-Founder Jay Ripley emphasized the importance of government clients to the company's business model: "We focused on public pay because we figured kids are always going to have issues and they're always going to get in trouble, and again, the government has to figure out a way to take care of them."⁷⁹

According to a report by NBC News, Sequel collected over \$200 million in annual revenue at the time and made about \$30 million in profit in 2015. Ripley attributed the company's profitability to keeping staffing costs low: "You can make money in this business if you control staffing." NBC News reported in December 2020 that starting wages for youth counselors at Sequel facilities began at \$12/hour.⁸⁰ Indeed.com reported a youth worker average wage rate of \$12.22 per hour as of December 2021, based on responses from 16 employees, users, and past and present job advertisements on Indeed.⁸¹

Sequel's Troubling Track Record

There have been complaints of abuse and neglect in almost every state Sequel operates. Inadequate staffing and training are particularly common themes in complaints against Sequel.

Alabama: A July 2020 report by the Alabama Disabilities Advocacy Program (ADAP) conducted an investigation of Sequel's Courtland, Alabama facility and found "unsafe, squalid living conditions and a disturbing cultural and programmatic environment that further traumatizes extremely vulnerable children."⁸²

Illinois: Sequel's Northern Illinois Academy relinquished its license and closed in May 2021 following an investigation by a state-appointed monitor finding accusations of battery, isolation, sexual assault, improper restraint, and compliance failures.⁸³

Iowa: Clarinda Academy in Iowa, Sequel's flagship program, closed in February 2021 following multiple investigations that found persistently dangerous conditions.⁸⁴ Iowa's Department of Human Services found that staff improperly used restraints,



Concrete bed slab at Sequel's Courtland, AL facility - <u>Alabama Disabilities Advocacy Program</u>





slammed children to the ground and injured them while punishing them, and punished students with extended isolation periods.⁸⁵ Other reports revealed allegations of abuse, rape by staff, and unsafe and unsanitary conditions including dirty toilets and exposed nails on furniture.⁸⁶

Michigan: In May 2020, a 16-year-old resident at Sequel-operated Lakeside Academy in Michigan was killed after being restrained by seven staffers for 12 minutes while he struggled to breathe. An investigation by NBC News found records showing that the State of Michigan had substantiated 56 violations at Lakeside Academy since 2018, including multiple instances of inappropriate physical restraints.⁸⁷

Former employees at Lakeside Academy in Michigan alleged that in 2017, after Altamont bought Sequel, the company was focused on keeping beds in the facility filled. These former employees alleged that facilities were short-staffed and had constant employee turnover. Employees alleged that the company was willing to hire "literally anyone who was willing to take the job and could pass a background check."⁸⁸

Ohio: In December 2020, Sequel Pomegranate in Ohio relinquished the license to its residential behavioral treatment center under the threat of revocation by the state. Ohio regulators found recurring incidents of violent assaults, neglect, and improper restraints of children, barring the company from reapplying for its license for a year.⁸⁹ As of September 2021, the facility closed permanently.⁹⁰

Tennessee: Sequel shuttered Kingston Academy near Knoxville in 2019 after the Tennessee Department of Child Services (TDCS) removed 18 children from the facility due to reportedly filthy and unsafe conditions.⁹¹ According to the County Sheriff's Department, police were called to Kingston 135 times in 2018. They were called to the facility 36 times in the less than two months preceding the TDCS intervention.⁹² State inspectors found mold infestations, overflowing toilets and children sleeping on mattresses on the floor.⁹³

Kingston Academy employees reported working long hours, including double shifts, and overseeing almost 50% more residents as recommended by staffing ratios.⁹⁴

Utah: In July 2019, Sequel-owned Red Rock Canyon School in St. George, Utah closed after the state threatened to revoke its license following a riot and revelations about staff abuse and assault.⁹⁵ A June 2019 report had found that police had been called to the school 72 times since 2017. During the same period, 23 staff members were investigated for child abuse, nine were charged, and four more were referred for charges.⁹⁶

The state investigation of Red Rock found staffing to be a key recurring concern. The school repeatedly failed to meet minimum staffing requirements required by the state, and when staff and middle management requested additional staff, upper management responded by offering overtime. The state report found that this





exacerbated problems, as some staff reported working 16 hours a day 7 days a week. Staffing ratios remained insufficient and staff were exhausted.⁹⁷

Wyoming: Normative Services Inc. closed in early 2021 after Wyoming and California child welfare officials investigated dozens of violations at Normative in 2019 and 2020, including substantiated allegations of assault and improper restraints.⁹⁸

Facility closures amid regulatory scrutiny

States pay Sequel to house and treat children in foster care and children in the juvenile justice system. About a quarter of Sequel's residents were foster children as of 2019. ⁹⁹

Since the beginning of 2019, Sequel has shut down 14 of its 36 residential treatment centers, including closing five facilities in 2021.¹⁰⁰ Seven closures happened amid investigations by state or local governments.¹⁰¹



Sequel Youth & Family Services Facilities 2010-2021

In suspending the license of Lakeside for Children in Kalamazoo, Michigan, Gov. Gretchen Whitmer directed the state's Department of Health to "take every step necessary to ensure Sequel Youth and Family Services...no longer provides services for facilities licensed by the department."¹⁰²





Shuttered Sequel Facilities

Facility	State	Closed date
Bernalillo Academy	NM	2021
Normative Services Academy	WY	2021
Clarinda Academy	IA	2021
Northern Illinois Academy	IL	2021
Sequel Pomegranate	ОН	2021
Auldern Academy	NC	2021
Lakeside Academy	MI	2020
Starr Albion Prep	MI	2020
Mount Pleasant Academy	UT	2019
Red Rock Canyon School	UT	2019
Riverside Academy	KS	2019
Kingston Academy	TN	2019
Sequel TSI Madison	AL	2019
Union Juvenile Residential Facility	FL	2019

As a result of investigations into Sequel, in July 2021 California banned the practice of sending foster youth and teens charged with crimes to out of state facilities. Thousands of California youth had been sent to Sequel facilities out of state. The California Department of Social Services had been investigating allegations of abuse and dangerous conditions since 2017.¹⁰³

Despite ongoing issues, private equity-backed Sequel is still expanding. In April 2020 Sequel acquired Pine Cone Therapies, an autism services provider in Texas.¹⁰⁴ In May 2021 Sequel acquired North Shore Pediatric Therapy, a Chicago-based autism services provider.¹⁰⁵

Services for Youth with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities (I/DD)

Private equity firms have also invested in services for children and youth with intellectual and developmental disabilities (I/DD). Like TTI and for-profit foster care companies, for-profit residential programs for children with I/DD have become increasingly scrutinized for reports of abuse and neglect.¹⁰⁶

Partially as a result of concerns raised by disability advocates, the use of residential facilities for children has substantially decreased in recent years; between 2009 and 2020,





use of residential facilities for children decreased by 20%.¹⁰⁷ However, some private equity firms are continuing to buy up I/DD facilities for youth. In 2020 Bain Capital acquired Broadstep, which specializes in services to individuals living with intellectual, developmental, or behavioral disabilities (Bain Capital was profiled earlier in this report as the owner of troubled teen-focused Aspen Education Group). Broadstep's services include residential group homes and specialized schools for children.¹⁰⁸

Advoserv/Bellwether Behavioral Health – Residential I/DD services

AdvoServ was a leading provider of residential services to people with intellectual and developmental disabilities, with facilities in Delaware, Florida, New Jersey, and Virginia.¹⁰⁹ AdvoServ ceased operations in 2019 after multiple investigations by state agencies found evidence of abuse and neglect.¹¹⁰

AdvoServ was owned by private equity firm GI Partners between 2009 and 2015,¹¹¹ when it sold to Wellspring Capital Management.¹¹² In 2017 Wellspring quietly changed AdvoServ's name to Bellwether Behavioral Health.¹¹³

Prior to GI Partners' investment, AdvoServ had a history of substantiated claims of abuse at its facilities. Its leadership fought aggressively to defend use of restraints against state and federal legislative efforts to curb their use, especially in facilities for people with developmental disabilities.¹¹⁴ Under GI Partners' ownership, AdvoServ continued to frequently use restraints at its largest location. Investigations by regulators found inadequate staffing, failure to properly distribute medications, and squalid and unsafe living conditions.¹¹⁵

AdvoServ was placed in receivership in June 2019 while it transitioned operations to other providers and closed the business.¹¹⁶



Maryland/Delaware

In 2016 Maryland's Department of Human Resources severed its contract with AdvoServ and withdrew Maryland clients from AdvoServ facilities following the death of a 15- year-old Maryland girl staying at an AdvoServ facility in Bear, Delaware.¹¹⁷ The state had already been investigating quality concerns at AdvoServ, and had reportedly already made the decision to sever its contract when the teen resident died.¹¹⁸

In July 2019, the Maryland Attorney General's Office sued AdvoServ alleging that, despite collecting \$230,000 per child per year from Maryland, AdvoServ failed to





"provide even minimally adequate care to children under their protection"¹¹⁹ and that "its failures endangered the health and safety of those children."¹²⁰

According to the Attorney General's complaint, a review of medication administration records for 10 of the children revealed 717 instances in which a child did not receive prescribed medication, and staff were aware of dozens more incidents when children did not receive medication.¹²¹

The Attorney General's investigation found that poor staffing and training contributed to the dangerous conditions for AdvoServ residents. According to the complaint:

- AdvoServ "failed to provide enough staff to properly supervise, assist, and care for students"¹²²
- Advoserv attempted to cover staff shortages by refusing to give staff leave time and requiring staff to work double-shifts.¹²³
- Per a state requirement, AdvoServ was required to pay staff a living wage, which was \$13.39. Many staff were paid below \$11. AdvoServ underpaid the required wages by approximately \$420,000.¹²⁴
- Advoserv failed to provide speech language therapy, occupational therapy, and counseling services.¹²⁵
- AdvoServ "concealed or attempted to minimize confirmed or alleged staff-onstudent assaults."¹²⁶

New Jersey

In May 2019, the New Jersey Department of Human Services barred AdvoServ from operating in New Jersey after an investigation by a stateappointed monitor.¹²⁷ Advoserv had been cited more times than any other operator in New Jersey for abuse, neglect, and unsafe conditions.¹²⁸

At the time of the investigation, AdvoServ ran 62 homes across the state. The independent monitor's report found that out of 14 group homes already on provisional licenses, all but two were found "deficient in cleanliness (kitchens covered with grease, vents

covered with dust, bathrooms with feces smeared, dead bugs and dust in the light fixtures)." The monitor also noted inadequate staff training and failing to follow physicians' orders.¹²⁹







<u>Florida</u>

In 2018, Florida's Agency for Persons with Disabilities (APD) moved to revoke the license for AdvoServ's Carlton Palms Educational Center and impose a \$10,000 fine on the company after the Florida Department of Children and Families found numerous verified instances of abuse and neglect.¹³⁰ Carlton Palms was AdvoServ's largest campus.¹³¹

Investigations by regulators and disability advocates into AdvoServ's Florida operations had been ongoing for years before Carlton Palms was shuttered. In particular, scrutiny of the company was sparked in 2013 by the death of a 14-year-old resident who died of dehydration after vomiting all night while in restraints.

In 2015 ProPublica published an investigation into Carlton Palms detailing the facility's aggressive use of mechanical restraints – such as straps on chairs or beds, wrist cuffs, or wrap-mats. The investigation found that:

"Other than Carlton Palms, just two group homes in Florida reported using such devices at all in the first quarter of 2015. Those two homes, which together have about half as many residents as Carlton Palms, used them 88 times over a five-month period. Carlton Palms used them 4,107 times."¹³²

APD's 2018 administrative complaint against AdvoServ found multiple incidents of abuse and neglect, buildings "dirty and in disrepair," inadequate amounts of food for lunch, and numerous errors in medication distribution. According to ProPublica, "staffing ratios at times fell far short of state standards, with one behavior analyst, who was also the center's clinical director, being assigned 70 clients instead of 20 or fewer as required."¹³³

Autism Services

In the last several years private equity investment in autism services, particularly in providers of Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA) therapy, has substantially increased. While a handful of private equity investments in autism occurred earlier, 2017 and onwards have seen a flurry of private equity acquisitions.¹³⁴

For example, in 2018 The Blackstone Group acquired the Center for Autism and Related Disorders, with close to 2,000 employees, for a reported \$700 million. It was





reportedly the largest single autism provider deal in history.¹³⁵ The year before, FFL Partners bought Autism Learning Partners (3,600 employees) for \$270 million.¹³⁶ In 2019 Gryphon Investors acquired LEARN Behavioral, (3,400 employees),¹³⁷ and in July 2021 Cerberus Capital Management acquired Lighthouse Autism Center from Abry Partners for over \$400 million.¹³⁸





Because private equity investment in autism services is relatively new, little is known about what it means for quality of care. However, the profit-seeking tactics seen in private equity's ownership of other behavioral health services, particularly in intellectual and developmental disability services, raises concern for how the business model will impact autism services.

Conclusion

Private equity's track record for investing in youth behavioral services is troubling. A pattern of harmful conditions, often related to insufficient staffing and other cuts to expenses, suggests that private equity firms' focus on maximizing profit over short periods of time may come at the cost of children's and teen's safety and well-being.

Despite horrific conditions at some youth behavioral health companies, their private equity owners have in some cases reaped massive profits.





Appendix

Private Equity-Owned Youth Behavioral Services Companies

Company	Туре	PE Firm(s)	Year Last Acquired	Locations	Employees
Mentor Network (aka Sevita, Civitas Solutions)	Foster care, I/DD	Centerbridge Partners, Vistria Group	2019	CA, OR, NV, UT, AZ, CO, TX, KS, ND, MN, IA, WI, IL, MO, AR, LA, MS, IN, MI, OH, KY, TN, AL, GA, FL, SC, NC, VA, WV, PA, NH, RI, NJ, MD, MA, DE, ME	23,000
FullBloom	Autism services, behavioral health, school-based education services	American Securities	2021	AZ, CA, CO, CT, DE, FL, GA, IL, MD, MA, MO, NJ, OH, PA, RI, TN, TX, VA, Washington DC	7,800
Stepping Stones Group	Autism services	Five Arrows Capital Partners	2017	CA, CO, TX, IL, IN, FL, GA, MA	6,000
Autism Learning Partners	Autism services, ID/D	FFL Partners	2017	CA, CO, CT, FL, GA, IN, MD, MA, MI, NJ, NM, NY, NC, OH, OR, RI, TX, UT, WA	3,600
Centria Healthcare	Autism services	Thomas H. Lee Partners	2019	WA, OR, CA, AZ, NM, TX, MN, IN, MI, GA, NC, VA, MD, MA	3,500
LEARN Behavioral	School-based autism services	Gryphon Investors and PineBridge Investments	2019	AZ, CA, IL, IN, LA, MD, VA, MA, MI, NV, NM, OK, WA, OR, WI	3,400
ChanceLight Behavioral Health and Education	School-based special education, autism	The Halifax Group	2018	FL, MO, GA, CA, AZ, LA, IL, TN, NE, MS, OH, NJ, NH, KY, PA, SC	3,000
Pyramid Healthcare	Addiction treat- ment	Nautic Partners	2021	CT, PA, NJ, NC, MD, GA, VA	2400
Center For Autism & Related Disorders	Autism services	Blackstone Group	2018	AZ, CA, CO, DC, FL, GA, IL, KY, LA, MA, MD, ME, MI, MO, NH, NJ, NM, NV, NY, OR, RI, TX, VA, WA, WI	1,967
RHA Health Services	I/DD, addiction treatment	Juna Equity Partners	2020	NC, TN, PA, GA	1661
Acorn Health	Autism services	Ontario Teachers' Pension Plan	2021	FL, MI, VA, IL, MD, PA, TN	1,200
360 Behavioral Health	Autism services	DW Healthcare Partners	2018	СА	1,017





Company	Туре	PE Firm(s)	Year Last Acquired	Locations	Employees
Sequel Youth & Family Services	Foster care, troubled teen programs, autism	Altamont Capital	2017	NY, FL, NM, NJ, AZ, IA, UT, KS, ID, TN, TX, NV, AL, SD, ME, OK	1000
Trumpet Behavioral Health	Autism services	Windrose Health Investors	2017	AZ, CA, CO, KS, MI, OH, TX	950
Family Help & Wellness	Troubled teen programs	Trinity Hunt Partners	2014	NC, UT, AZ, ID, NM, CO	787
Dominion Youth Services	Autism, I/DD, behavioral health	Century Park Capital Partners	2018	VA	750
Behavioral Health Works	Autism services	TA Associates Man- agement	2018	CA, CO, HI, MD, MA, NM, OR, TX, WA	687
Behavioral Innovations	Autism services	Shore Capital Part- ners and Resolute Capital Partners	2017	TX, OK, CO	601
Center for Social Dynamics	Autism services	New MainStream Capital, Madison Capital Funding	2019	CA, WA, OR, CO, HI	600
Invo HealthCare Associates	Autism services	Golden Gate Capital (2019), Ares Management (2021)	2019	FL, GA, TX, NJ	537
Caravel Autism Health	Autism services	Frazier Healthcare Partners	2018	IL, WI, MN, IA, WA, ID	527
Shandy Clinic	Autism services	Search Fund Partners, Futaleufu Partners and Endurance Search Partners	2020	СО	290
Newport Academy	Therapeutic boarding school/ troubled teen program	Onex Partners	2021	CA, CT, NY, MD, VA, PA, UT, WA, GA, TX, AR, OK, WY, AZ, HI, MN, MI, MO, IL, NC, OR	260
Lighthouse Autism Center	Autism services	Cerberus	2021	MI, IN	166
MST Services/ Empower Community Care	Therapy for juvinile offenders	Northlane Capital Partners	2021	DC, FL, GA, NY, SC, VA, MD, CT, IL, TN, PA, OH, NJ, RI, LA, TX, NE, CO, NC, MA, ME, NM, MI, AZ, DE, IN, WA, KY, MO, CA, MN, IA	125
The Place for Children with Autism	Autism services	Baum Capital Part- ners Management	2020	IL	71
Paradigm Treatment Centers	Residential mental health, addiction treatment	Pine Tree Equity Partners	2019	CA, TX	37





Company	Туре	PE Firm(s)	Year Last Acquired	Locations	Employees
BlueSprig Autism	Autism services	KKR	2017	AZ, CO, TX, OK, OR, WA, MO, TN, AR, KY, GA, FL, SC, NC, OH	
ABS Kids	Autism services	Petra Capital Partners, Altos Health Management and MMC Health Services	2017	CA, UT, TN, NC	
ACES	Autism services	General Atlantic	2020	AZ, CA, CO, HI, OK, TX, UT, WA	
Action Behavior Centers	Autism services	NexPhase Capital	2018	AZ, CO, IL, TX	
Apara Autism Center	Autism services	Havencrest Capital Management	2019	ТХ	
Apollo Behavior Services	Autism services	Endurance Search Partners	2020	GA	
Autism Care Partners/ City Pro Group	Autism services, ID/D	Coppermine Capital		CT, MA, NH, NY, RI, VT	
BJA School	Chain of schools specializing in autism	Cottonwood Acqui- sitions	2018		
Cultivate Behavioral Health & Education	Autism services	Imperial Capital Group	2019	CO, CT, FL, IL, KS, KY, OH, OK, TN, TX, WI	
Easy Speech Therapy	Autism services	Carroll Capital Holdings	2019	СА	
Hopebridge	Autism services	Arsenal Capital Partners	2019	AZ, CO, FL, GA, IN, KY, OH	
InBloom Autism Services	Autism services	Webster Equity Partners	2018	AZ, CO, CT, FL, MA, NH, TX, WI	
Kadiant	Autism services	TPG Capital	2019	CA, CO, GA, OH, OR, WA	
Key Autism Services	Autism services	Cane Investment Partners		CO, FL, GA, IL, NC, MA, TX	
Kidz Therapy Services	Autism services	Regal Healthcare Capital Partners	2019	NY	
Los Niños Services	Autism services	Raisol Capita		NY	
Metrowest Counsel- ing Associates	Autism services, youth behavioral health	Shore Capital Partners	Mar-21	MA	
Odyssey Behavioral Healthcare	Eating disorders, addiction treat- ment, autism	The Carlyle Group	2018	AL, IN, OH, CA, TN, VA, NC	
Proud Moments ABA	Autism services	Audax Group	2019	CO, CT, FL, GA MA, MD, MI, MS, NJ, NM, NV, NY, TN, VA	





Company	Туре	PE Firm(s)	Year Last Acquired	Locations	Employees
Spectrum of Hope	Autism services	Pine Tree Equity Partners	2019	ТХ	
The Carolina Center for ABA and Autism Treatment	Autism services	Trilogy Search Partners	2018	NC	
Ascent Behavioral Health Services	Troubled teen pro- grams, addiction treatment	VSS, Cimarron Healthcare Capital	2020	ID	
Broadstep (Phoenix Care Systems)	I/DD, foster care	Bain Capital	2019	IL, IN, NE, NJ, NC, SC, WI	
Discovery Behavioral Health	Residential mental health, eating disorders	Webster Equity Partners	2017	WA, OR, CA, TX, IL , GA, VA, NJ, NJ, NY, CT	
Embark Behavioral Health (Calo Pro- grams, InnerChange Programs, New Vision Wilderness Programs, and Potomac Path- ways)	Teen behavioral health, troubled teen programs	Relay Investment	2018	CA, OR, UT, MT, TX, MO, WI, GA, NC, MD, PA	
Evolve Treatment Centers	Residential mental health, addiction treatment	Galen Partners	2020	СА	
Health Connect America	Foster care, ad- diction treatment, autism	Palladium Equity Partners	2021	AL, GA, MI, TN, VA	
Innercept	Troubled teen programs	Pine Tree Equity Partners	2021	ID	
Logan River Academy	Therapeutic boarding school/ troubled teen program	Pharos Capital Group	2016	UT	
Perimeter Healthcare	Psychiatric hos- pitals for children and teens	Ridgemont Equity Partners	2016	MO, TN, LA, AR, MO, TX, AL	
Perspectives of Troy	Youth and family therapy	Lindsay Goldberg	2017	MI	
Shortridge Academy	Therapeutic boarding school/ troubled teen program	Pine Tree Equity Partners	2019	NH	
Strategic Behavioral Health	Psychiatric hos- pitals, residential programs	Dobbs Manage- ment Service	2006	NM, IA, WI, TN, NC, TX	
The Family Treatment Network	Residential mental health, troubled teen programs, autism	Pharos Capital Group	2016	UT, TN, TX, FL, CT	
Three Points Center	Troubled teen programs	JAM Capital	2013	UT	
Turnbridge	Addiction treatment	Stonehenge Capital	2020	СТ	



Endnotes

1 Bailey Bryant, "Private Equity Parter, Other Dealmakers Share Strategies to Increase Autism Valuations Ahead of a Sale," Behavioral Health Business, April 23, 2021. <u>https://bhbusiness.com/2021/04/23/private-equity-parter-other-dealmakers-share-strategies-to-increase-autism-valuations-ahead-of-a-sale/</u>; "Centerbridge Partners Completes Acquisition of Civitas Solutions, Inc.," press release, March 8, 2019. <u>https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20190308005282/en/Center-bridge-Partners-Completes-Acquisition-of-Civitas-Solutions-Inc</u>

2 "An Examination of Foster Care In The United States And The Use Of Privatization," Prepared By The Staff Of The Committee On Finance United States Senate, 115th Congress, 1st Session, October 2017. <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/ CPRT-115SPRT26354/pdf/CPRT-115SPRT26354.pdf</u>

3 "Alaris Royalty Corp. Provides Update on Sequel Redemption," Press release by Alaris Royalty Corp., August 1, 2017. <u>https://www.alarisroyalty.com/news/article/198-alaris-royalty-corp-provides-update-on-sequel-redemption</u>

4 "Desperation without Dignity" Conditions of Children Placed in For Profit Residential Facilities," National Disability Rights Network, October 2021. <u>https://www.ndrn.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/NDRN_Desperation_without_Dignity_October_2021.pdf</u>

5 "Youth in Congregate Care: Far From Home, Far From Safe," American Bar Association. <u>https://www.americanbar.org/groups/diversity/sexual_orientation/events_cle/youth-in-congregate-care/</u>

6 <u>Ibid.</u>

7 "Efforts To Improve Response to Reports of Abuse and Neglect of Children Living in Congregate Care Facilities in Six States," US Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Inspector General. <u>https://oig.hhs.gov/reports-and-publications/workplan/summary-0000617.asp</u>

8 "Paris Hilton pushes for federal 'troubled-teen' industry law," AP News, October 21, 2021. <u>https://apnews.com/article/entertainment-business-celebrity-utah-jeff-merkley-1abe7d79fe80092e6873c013f22d5f94</u>

9 2006-2015: See "Cupertino's CRC Health Group to buy Aspen Education," Silicon Valley Business Journal, September 29, 2006. <u>https://www.bizjournals.com/sanjose/stories/2006/09/25/daily84.html</u> and "CRC Health Group to be Acquired by Acadia Healthcare," press release by CRC Health Group, October 20, 2014. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/crc-health-group-to-be-acquired-by-acadia-healthcare-280852262.html</u>

10 "Cimarron Healthcare Capital Announces Acquisition of Ascent Behavioral Health," press release by Cimarron Healthcare Capital, February 19, 2020. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/cimarron-healthcare-capital-announces-acquisition-of-ascent-behavioral-health-301006942.html</u>

11 "Pine Tree Equity Invests in Innercept," Pine Tree Equity website. <u>https://www.pinetreeequity.com/investment-news/pine-tree-equity-invests-in-innercept</u>. Accessed December 2021.

12 "Onex Partners to Become a Majority Investor in Newport Healthcare," Onex Partners press release, June 7, 2021. https://www.globenewswire.com/news-release/2021/06/07/2242703/0/en/Onex-Partners-to-Become-a-Majority-Investor-in-Newport-Healthcare.html

13 "CRC Health Group to be Acquired by Acadia Healthcare," press release by CRC Health Group, October 20, 2014. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/crc-health-group-to-be-acquired-by-acadia-healthcare-280852262.html

14 Kirsten Stewart, "Four recent Utah deaths in treatment programs," Salt Lake Tribune, October 13, 2007. See Acadia Healthcare 10-K (Annual report) EX-21 of filed (2015-02-27): <u>https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/0001520697/000119</u> 312515069793/d854534dex21.htm ; Acadia Healthcare 10-Q (Quarterly report) EX-22 of filed (2021-04-30): <u>https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/0001520697/000156459021022545/achc-ex22_65.htm</u>

15 Calitus Structured Capital website, accessed December 2021. <u>https://www.caltius.com/structured-capital/portfolio/as-pen-education-group/</u>

16 Louise Story, "A Business Built on the Troubles of Teenagers" The New York Times, August 17, 2005. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2005/08/17/business/a-business-built-on-the-troubles-of-teenagers.html</u>

17 "Cupertino's CRC Health Group to buy Aspen Education," Silicon Valley Business Journal, September 29, 2006. <u>https://www.bizjournals.com/sanjose/stories/2006/09/25/daily84.html</u>

18 Supra, note 14.

19 Art Levine, "Dark side of a Bain success," Salon, July 18, 2012. <u>https://www.salon.com/2012/07/18/dark_side_of_a_bain_success/</u>

20 Sydney P. Freedberg, "Drug Users Turn Death Dealers as Methadone From Bain Hits Street," Bloomberg, February 8, 2013. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2013-02-08/drug-users-turn-death-dealers-as-methadone-from-bain-hits-street

21 "Acadia Healthcare Reports Third Quarter Adjusted Earnings Increase to \$0.46 per Diluted Share on Revenue of \$294.5 million," Media release, Oct 29, 2014, <u>https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1520697/000119312514387886/d811363dex991.htm</u>





22 Supra, note 19.

23 Settlement Agreement and Release between CRC Health Group on behalf of Aspen Education Group and Mount Bachelor Academy, Sharon Bitz, and the State of Oregon through the Oregon Department of Human Services, September 28, 2010. <u>https://www.typeinvestigations.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/mount-bachelor-academy-settlement-agree-</u> <u>ment.pdf</u> pg. 9.

24 Claire Withycombe, "Mount Bachelor academy suits resolved privately," Bend Bulletin, January 22, 2020. <u>https://www.bendbulletin.com/localstate/mount-bachelor-academy-suits-resolved-privately/article_bc59e059-0f00-5072-853e-a7b0b7d-69c2c.html</u>

25 Helen Jung, "Nine former students sue over alleged abuse at defunct 'tough love' Mount Bachelor Academy near Prineville," The Oregonian, January 10, 2019. <u>https://www.oregonlive.com/pacific-northwest-news/2011/07/nine_former_students_sue_over_treatment_at_defunct_tough_love_mount_bachelor_academy_near_prineville.html</u>

26 Supra, note 19.

27 California Department of Sociual Services Community Care Licensing Division, Complaint Investigation Report for Camp Recovery Centers (Scotts Valley, CA). Investigation completed March 23, 2010. <u>https://www.typeinvestigations.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Camp-Recovery-Investigation-Report.pdf pg. 26-27</u>.

28 Supra, note 13.

29 See Acadia Healthcare 10-K (Annual report) EX-21 of filed (2015-02-27): https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/0001 520697/000119312515069793/d854534dex21.htm ; Acadia Healthcare 10-Q (Quarterly report) EX-22 of filed (2021-04-30): https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/0001 https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/0001520697/000156459021022545/achc-ex22_65.htm

30 "Broadstep Behavioral Health Receives Growth Investment from Bain Capital Double Impact," Bain Capital website, May 20, 2020. <u>https://www.baincapital.com/news/broadstep-behavioral-health-receives-growth-investment-bain-capital-double-impact</u>

31 Family Help & Wellness website, accessed July 2021. <u>https://famhelp.com/about-us/</u>

32 Angela Sormani, Trinity Hunt Partners Makes Growth Equity Investment in Family Help & Wellness," PEHub, March 31, 2014. <u>https://www.pehub.com/trinity-hunt-partners-makes-growth-equity-investment-in-family-help-wellness/</u>

33 Trails Carolina website, accessed December 2021. <u>https://trailscarolina.com/tim-dupell-trails-partner-history/</u>

34 Linkedin profile for Tim Dupell, accessed December 2021. https://www.linkedin.com/in/tim-dupell-3702666/

35 Elevations RTC (fka Island View RTC), Sedona Sky Academy (fka Copper Canyon Academy), Viewpoint Center (fka Aspen Institute for Behavioral Assessment).

36 Sebastian Murdock, "The Troubled Teen Industry Has Been a Disaster for Decades," Huffington Post, August 23, 2016. https://testkitchen.huffingtonpost.com/island-view/#troubled-teen-industry/

37

38 Supra, note 36.

39 David Fuchs, "Utah Has Seen Abuse In 'Troubled Teen' Programs For Decades. Now, Momentum Slowly Builds For Change.," JUER NPR Utah, December 17, 2020. <u>https://www.kuer.org/health-science-environment/2020-12-17/utah-has-seen-abuse-in-troubled-teen-programs-for-decades-now-momentum-slowly-builds-for-change</u>

40 Utah Office of Licensing, compliance history for Elevations RTC as of May 31, 2021. <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/20428544-201211_officeoflicensing_islandviewelevations_investigations-inspections-compliance-history</u> pg. 25, 26, 41, 56 (mold), 41 (food), 40, 52, 59, 60, 66 (training)

41 North Carolina Division of Health Service Regulation, state of deficiencies forms for Solstice East, LLC. https://info. ncdhhs.gov/dhsr/mhlcs/sods/facility.asp?fid=011296 ; 2020 Statement of Deficiency form, completed December 7, 2020. <u>https://info.ncdhhs.gov/dhsr/mhlcs/sods/2020/20201223-011296.pdf</u> pg. 6, 8 25, 43-70 (medication), 8, 20-21, 31, 33, 143 (restrictive interventions and isolation) 91-95 (limiting contact).

42 North Carolina Division of Health Service Regulation, state of deficiencies form for Equinox RTC, LLC. Completed August 8, 2021. <u>https://info.ncdhhs.gov/dhsr/mhlcs/sods/2021/20210820-160430.pdf</u> pg. 30 (medication), 41 (safety) 2 (training).

43 Supra, note 2 at page 11.

44 Supra, note 2 at page 30.

45 "Nation's Leader in Specialized Health Care Moves Forward under a New Brand," Sevita/Mentor Network press release, September 22, 2021. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/nations-leader-in-specialized-health-care-moves-forward-under-a-new-brand-301381984.html</u>

46 Mentor Network/Sevita website, accessed December 2021. <u>https://www.thementornetwork.com/who-we-are/about-the-mentor-network/</u>

47 Madison Dearborn Capital Partners website, accessed December 2021. https://www.mdcp.com/portfolio/national-men-



tor-holdings

48 Civitas Solutions, Inc. SEC Form Schedule 14A, February 14, 2019. <u>https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1608638/000119312519039441/d689911ddefm14a.htm</u> pg. 30. ; "Vestar-backed Civitas Debuts on NYSE," Pitchbook, September 19, 2014. <u>https://pitchbook.com/newsletter/vestar-backed-civitas-debuts-on-nyse</u>

49 "Centerbridge Partners Completes Acquisition of Civitas Solutions, Inc.," Civitas Solutions press release, March 8, 2019. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20190308005282/en/Centerbridge-Partners-Completes-Acquisition-of-Civitas-Solutions-Inc.

50 Madison Dearborn Capital Partners website, accessed December 2021: <u>https://www.mdcp.com/portfolio/nation-al-mentor-holdings</u>; Windrose Health Investors (fka MTS Health Investors) website, accessed December 2021: <u>https://www.mtspartners.com/investment-banking/transaction-experience/</u>

51 "MANAGEMENT AND VESTAR CAPITAL PARTNERS TO ACQUIRE NATIONAL MENTOR HOLDINGS, INC.," press release, March 22, 2006. <u>https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1338690/000110465906019491/a06-7498_1ex99d1.htm</u>

52 "Civitas Solutions, Inc. (a/k/a National Mentor Holdings) Announces Pricing of Initial Public Offering," Vestar Capital press release, September 16, 2014. <u>http://www.vestarcapital.com/civitas-solutions-inc-aka-national-mentor-holdings-announces-pricing-of-initial-public-offering/</u>

53 Supra, note 48 at page 30.

54 Supra, note 49.

55 "Moody's downgrades National MENTOR Holdings, Inc.'s first lien credit facilities to B2 from B1; B2 CFR affirmed; outlook is stable," Moody's Investor Service, January 27, 2020. <u>https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-downgrades-National-MENTOR-Holdings-Incs-first-lien-credit-facilities--PR_417670</u>

56 "Moody's affirms National Mentor's B2 CFR; outlook to negative," Moody's Investor Service, February 9, 2021. <u>https://www.moodys.com/research/Moodys-affirms-National-Mentors-B2-CFR-outlook-to-negative--PR_439884</u>

57 Aaron Roston and Jeremy Singer-Vine, "Senate Finds 86 Children Died In Care Of Giant For-Profit Foster Care Firm, Citing BuzzFeed News," Buzzfeed News, October 18, 2017. <u>https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/aramroston/senate-finds-86-children-died-in-care-of-giant-for-profit</u>

58 <u>Ibid.</u>

59 Aaron Roston and Jeremy Singer-Vine, "Fostering Profits: Abuse And Neglect At America's Biggest For-Profit Foster Care Company," Buzzfeed News, February 20, 2015. <u>https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/aramroston/fostering-profits</u>

60 "Life at Cypress House: An Examination of Care Provided by MENTOR Oregon," United States Senate Committee on Finance Staff Report, December 3, 2020. <u>https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/120220%20Life%20at%20Cy-press%20House%20-%20An%20Examination%20of%20Care%20Provided%20by%20MENTOR%20Oregon.pdf</u>

61 Fedor Zarkhin, "Oregon developmental disabilities company repeatedly failed vulnerable Oregonians, U.S. Senate investigation finds," The Oregonian, December 3, 2020. <u>https://www.oregonlive.com/watchdog/2020/12/oregon-develop-mental-disabilities-company-repeatedly-failed-vulnerable-oregonians-us-senate-investigation-finds.html</u>

62 Supra, note 56.

63 "The MENTOR Network Completes Acquisition of D&S Community Services," press release by the Mentor Network, February 22, 2021. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/the-mentor-network-completes-acquisition-of-ds-communi-ty-services-301231917.html</u>

64 "Sevita Welcomes Sage Care Therapy Services, Expands Services in Texas," Sevita press release, April 30, 2021. <u>https://sevitahealth.com/news-article/sevita-welcomes-sage-care-therapy-services-expands-services-in-texas/</u>

65 "Sevita Welcomes New Directions, Inc., Expands its Continuum in Minnesota," Sevita press release, October 2, 2021. https://sevitahealth.com/news-article/sevita-welcomes-new-directions-inc-expands-its-continuum-of-care-offerings-in-minnesota/

66 "Sevita Welcomes Good Neighbor as Newest Provider in Virginia," Sevita press release, September 27, 2021. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/sevita-welcomes-good-neighbor-as-newest-provider-in-virginia-301385234.html</u>

67 "Sevita Expands Supportive Living and Day Center Services in Seven States," Sevita press release, October 27, 2021. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/sevita-expands-supportive-living-and-day-center-services-in-sev-en-states-301409645.html</u>

68 "Sequel Youth & Family Services Expands into Texas," Press release by Sequel Youth & Family Services, April 16, 2020. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/sequel-youth--family-services-expands-into-texas-301042148.html

69 https://www.apmreports.org/story/2021/02/10/embattled-sequel-closes-three-more-facilities

70 "Altamont Capital Partners Invests In Sequel Youth & Family Services," Press release by Altamont Capital Partners, Septemer 5, 2017. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/altamont-capital-partners-invests-in-sequel-youth--family-services-300513614.html</u>





71 "Alaris Royalty Corp. Provides Update on Sequel Redemption," Press release by Alaris Royalty Corp., August 1, 2017. https://www.alarisroyalty.com/news/article/198-alaris-royalty-corp-provides-update-on-sequel-redemption

72 "Sequel Youth and Family Services, LLC," Patriot Capital website, accessed December 2021. <u>https://patriot-capital.com/portfolio-companies/sequel-youth-and-family-services/</u>

73 "Levine Leichtman Capital Partners Invests in Sequel Youth and Family Services," LLCP press release, February 23, 2010. <u>https://www.llcp.com/levine-leichtman-capital-partners-invests-in-sequel-youth-and-family-servic</u>

74 "Levine Leichtman Exits Behavioral Health Investment," Pitchbook, July 9, 2013. <u>https://pitchbook.com/newsletter/levine-leichtman-exits-behavioral-health-investment</u>

75 "Altamont Capital Partners Invests In Sequel Youth & Family Services," Press release by Altamont Capital Partners, Septemer 5, 2017. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/altamont-capital-partners-invests-in-sequel-youth--family-services-300513614.html</u>

76 Altamont Capital Partners website, accessed August 2020. https://www.altamontcapital.com/employee/jerry-rhodes/

77 Pitchbook, accessed November 2021.

78 Zusha Elinson, "After Abuse Allegations, Oregon Brings Back Foster Kids Sent Out of State," Wall Street Journal, October 14, 2019. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/after-abuse-allegations-oregon-brings-back-foster-kids-sent-out-of-state-11571045404</u>

79 Hannah Rappleye, Tyler Kingkade and Kate Snow, "A profitable 'death trap': Sequel youth facilities raked in millions while accused of abusing children," NBC News, December 16, 2020. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/profitable-death-trap-sequel-youth-facilities-raked-millions-while-accused-n1251319</u>

80 Ibid.

81 Indeed.com. <u>https://www.indeed.com/cmp/Sequel-Youth-and-Family-Services/salaries/Youth-Worker?from=acme-sala-ries-v2</u>, accessed Dec 5, 2021.

82 Alabama Disabilities Advocacy Program report on Sequel Youth and Family Services of Courtland, July 2, 2020. <u>https://adap.ua.edu/uploads/5/7/8/9/57892141/sequel_attachments_ab_and_c_r_.pdf</u> pg. 8.

83 Erika Wurst, "Abuse Allegations Lead To Closure of Aurora School," Patch, May 19, 2021. <u>https://patch.com/illinois/</u> <u>aurora/abuse-allegations-lead-closure-aurora-school</u>

84 Lee Rood, "Clarinda students were restrained and injured as punishment, records show," The Des Moines Register, December 22, 2018. <u>https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/investigations/readers-watchdog/2018/12/22/clarin-da-academy-iowa-students-restrained-injured-punishment-investigation-woodward-academy/2387163002/</u>

85 Lee Rood, "Clarinda students were restrained and injured as punishment, records show," The Des Moines Register, December 22, 2018. <u>https://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/investigations/readers-watchdog/2018/12/22/clarin-da-academy-iowa-students-restrained-injured-punishment-investigation-woodward-academy/2387163002/</u>

86 Hannah Rappleye, Tyler Kingkade and Eric Salzman, "After years of abuse allegations, Iowa youth home to close," NBC News, February 5, 2021. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/after-years-abuse-allegations-iowa-youth-home-close-n1256890</u>

87 "NBC News investigates MI youth center," WLIX News 10, August 15, 2020. <u>https://www.wilx.com/2020/08/15/nbc-news-investigates-mi-youth-center/</u>

88 Curtis Gilbert and Lauren Dake, "'Youth were abused here,'" APM Reports, September 28, 2020. <u>https://www.apmre-ports.org/story/2020/09/28/for-profit-sequel-facilities-children-abused</u>

89 Bennett Haeberle, "State requires Sequel Pomegranate to relinquish its license citing 'recurring incidents,'" 10 WBNS, September 28, 2020. <u>https://www.10tv.com/article/news/investigations/10-investigates/state-agency-revokes-license-of-se-quel-pomegranate-citing-recurring-incidents/530-5dd9cd1c-1bbf-4c67-a7aa-655bf0e4b951</u>

90 Bennett Haeberle, "Sequel Pomegranate closes as advocates, Paris Hilton call for change in 'troubled teen industry," 10 WBNS, October 21, 2021. <u>https://www.10tv.com/article/news/investigations/10-investigates/sequel-pomegranate-close-advocates-paris-hilton-call-change-troubled-teen-industry/530-540a17cc-22fb-42e7-9227-0d529507b04c</u>

91 NATASHA SENJANOVIC, "At A Tennessee Psychiatric Treatment Center, Inexperienced And Overworked Staff Left Kids Without Care," 90.3 WPLN News, October 28, 2020. <u>https://wpln.org/post/at-a-tennessee-psychiatric-treatment-center-in-experienced-and-overworked-staff-left-kids-without-care/</u>

92 Lauren Hoar and Sean Franklin, "DCS: 18 children removed from Kingston Academy in Roane County," 10 News, February 22, 2019. <u>https://www.wbir.com/article/news/dcs-18-children-removed-from-kingston-academy-in-roane-county/51-7b3f94d6-c337-40da-b8b8-8fd6d84602e2</u>

93 Supra, note 79.

94 Supra, note 91.





95 Jessica Miller, "After a riot, increasing violence and now sex abuse allegations, Red Rock Canyon school will close," Salt Lake Tribune, July 10, 2019. <u>https://www.sltrib.com/news/2019/07/10/after-riot-increasing/</u>

96 Jessica Miller, "Since 2017, police have been called to Red Rock Canyon School in St. George 72 times, often for child abuse complaints," June 23, 2019. Salt Lake Tribune. <u>https://www.sltrib.com/news/2019/06/23/heres-look-s-violent/</u>

97 Utah Department of Human Services Office of Licensing, Notice of Agency Action, May 9, 2019. <u>https://features.apmre-ports.org/documents/?document=7216606-Utah-Report-Red-Rock-Canyon-School</u>

98 Sara Tiano, Joaquin Palomino, and Cynthia Dizikes, "Amid abuse reports, Sequel-run facility that treated California children will close," San Francisco Chronicle, January 28, 2021. <u>https://www.sfchronicle.com/bayarea/article/Amid-abuse-reports-Sequel-run-facility-that-15906983.php</u>

99 Zusha Elinson, "After Abuse Allegations, Oregon Brings Back Foster Kids Sent Out of State," Wall Street Journal, October 14, 2019. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/after-abuse-allegations-oregon-brings-back-foster-kids-sent-out-of-state-11571045404</u>

100 Hana Ikramuddin and Curtis Gilbert, "Sequel to close New Mexico youth facility amid more abuse allegations," APM Reports, December 3, 2021. <u>https://www.apmreports.org/story/2021/12/03/sequel-bernalillo-academy-abuse-allegations</u>

101 Supra, note 88.

102 "Governor Whitmer Statement on Youth Death at Lakeside for Children in Kalamazoo," press release by Office of Governor Gretchen Whitmer, June 20, 2020. <u>https://www.michigan.gov/whitmer/0,9309,7-387-90499_90640-532682--,00.html</u>

103 Joaquin Palomino, Sara Tiano, "Newsom bans sending foster youth to faraway treatment programs after Chronicle abuse investigation," San Francisco Chronicle, July 19, 2021. <u>https://www.sfchronicle.com/politics/article/Newsom-bans-faraway-treatment-programs-after-16325292.php</u>

104 "Sequel Youth & Family Services Expands into Texas," press release by Sequel Youth & Family Services, April 16, 2020. https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/sequel-youth--family-services-expands-into-texas-301042148.html

105 "Altamont Capital's Sequel Youth & Family Services Acquires North Shore Pediatric Therapy," press release by Bass, Berry & Sims PLC, accessed May 1, 2021. <u>https://features.apmreports.org/documents/?document=20784911-altamont-cap-itals-sequel-youth-family-services-acquires-north-shore-pediatric-therapy--bass-berry-sims-plc</u>

106 Supra, note 4.

107 Supra, note 4 at page 16.

108 Supra, note 30.

109 "Wellspring Capital Management Acquires AdvoServ," press release by Wellspring Capital Management, November 24, 2015. <u>https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/wellspring-capital-management-acquires-advoserv-300183794.html</u>

110 Kim Mulfor, "Judge approves receivership request for Bellwether, state's largest group home operator," NorthJersey. com, June 17, 2019. <u>https://www.northjersey.com/story/news/2019/06/17/bellwether-group-homes-new-jersey-receiver-ship-approved/1479623001/</u>

111 "GI Partners Completes the Sale of AdvoServ," press release by GI Partners, November 23, 2015. <u>https://www.gipart-ners.com/news/gi-partners-completes-the-sale-of-advoserv</u>

112 Supra, note 109.

113 Heather Vogell, "Bellwether Behavioral Health Is Controversial Group Home Operator AdvoServ — With a New Name," ProPublica, March 28, 2017. <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/bellwether-behavioral-health-is-controversial-group-home-operator-advoserv</u>

114 Heather Vogell, "Unrestrained," ProPublica, December 10, 2015. <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/advoserv-profit-and-abuse-at-homes-for-the-profoundly-disabled</u>

115 Heather Vogell, "What Happened to Adam," ProPublica, December 11, 2015. <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/florida-school-tied-up-autistic-boy-44-times-in-2-months-1;</u> OPIA Risk Management System Risk Indicator Report - DDD Community Friday, June 30, 2017 And Saturday, June 30, 2018, ADVOSERV OF NJ, INC. <u>https://www.state.nj.us/humanser-vices/staff/opia/risk/PRM%20Report%2009-28-2018.pdf</u>

116 Kim Mulford, "Judge approves receivership request for Bellwether, state's largest group home operator," NorthJersey. com, June 17, 2019. <u>https://www.northjersey.com/story/news/2019/06/17/bellwether-group-homes-new-jersey-receiver-ship-approved/1479623001/</u>

117 Meredith Cohn, "Maryland Girl Dies in Delaware Facility," Baltimore Sun, October 18, 2016. <u>https://www.baltimore-sun.com/health/bs-hs-child-death-20161018-story.html</u>

118 Heather Vogell, "Maryland's Move to Pull Children From Group Homes Came Too Late for Teenager Who Died,"





ProPublica, October 18, 2016. <u>https://patch.com/maryland/bowie/marylands-move-pull-children-group-homes-came-too-late-teenager-who-died</u>

119 STATE OF MARYLAND EXREL ANNE BARR v. ADVOSERV, INC., et al., COMPLAINT IN INTERVENTION, CASE NO. 24-C-16-003547. https://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/news%20Documents/071019_Complaint_in_Intervention.pdf pg. 3.

120 "Attorney General Frosh Files Suit Against Provider of Services to Disabled Children," press release from the Office of – Maryland Attorney General Brian E. Frosh, July 10, 2019. <u>https://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/press/2019/071019.pdf</u>

121 Supra, note 119 at page 3.

122 Supra, note 120.

123 Supra, note 119 at page 15.

124 Supra, note 119 at page 35.

125 Supra, note 119 at page 37.

126 Supra, note 120.

127 Lindy Washburn, Gene Myers, and Kim Mulford, "State bars Bellwether Behavioral Health from running group homes in NJ. Now what?," NorthJersey.com, May 25, 2019. <u>https://www.northjersey.com/story/news/2019/05/25/nj-bars-bellweth-er-behavioral-health-running-group-homes/1220958001/</u>

128 OPIA Risk Management System Risk Indicator Report - DDD Community Friday, June 30, 2017 And Saturday, June 30, 2018, ADVOSERV OF NJ, INC. <u>https://www.state.nj.us/humanservices/staff/opia/risk/PRM%20Report%2009-28-2018.pdf</u>

129 Cathy Ficker Terrill, Independent Monitor, "Report: Evaluation of Bellwether Behavioral Health," NJ Department of Human Services Division of Developmental Disabilities, May 22, 2019. <u>https://www.state.nj.us/humanservices/news/reports/ BBH-Independent-Monitor-Report.pdf</u> pg. 6.

130 "APD Seeks Revocation and Closure of Carlton Palms," press release by The Agency for Persons with Disabilities (APD), April 17, 2018. <u>https://apd.myflorida.com/news/news/2018/palmsrevocation.htm</u>

131 Supra, note 115.

132 Supra, note 115.

133 Heather Vogell, "Florida Moves to Shut Down For-Profit Residence After Finding Horrific Abuse and Neglect," Pro-Publica, April 19, 2018. <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/florida-carlton-palms-educational-center-horrific-abuse-and-neglect</u>

134 Pitchbook, accessed November 2021.

135 Bailey Bryant, "Bolstered by Recent Tech Investments, CARD Gears Up for Growth in 2021," Behavioral Health Business, October 22, 2020. <u>https://bhbusiness.com/2020/10/22/bolstered-by-recent-tech-investments-card-gears-up-for-growth-in-2021/</u>

136 "FFL Partners seals \$270M SBO," Pitchbook, December 22, 2017. <u>https://pitchbook.com/newsletter/ffl-partners-seals-270m-sbo</u>

137 Aimen Hakim, "Gryphon Investors acquires majority stake in LEARN Behavioral," S&P Global Market Intelligence, March 20, 2019. <u>https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/trending/ifu2YjUfC-Y8bqIYXsJIUA2</u>

138 Sarah Pringle, "Cerberys buys Abry's Lighthouse Autism Center in \$200m-plus deal," PEHub, July 22, 2021. <u>https://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:kpxncoJPWC4J:https://www.pehub.com/cerberus-buys-abrys-light-house-autism-center-in-400m-plus-deal/+&cd=3&hl=en&ct=clnk&gl=us</u>

